MINUTES of the extraordinary meeting of Council held at Council Chamber, The Shire Hall, St Peter's Square, Hereford, HR1 2HX on Friday 16 October 2015 at 10.00 am

Present: Councillor DB Wilcox (Chairman)

Councillor PJ McCaull (Vice Chairman)

Councillors: BA Baker, JM Bartlett, WLS Bowen, TL Bowes, H Bramer, CR Butler, PE Crockett, BA Durkin, PJ Edwards, CA Gandy, DW Greenow, KS Guthrie, J Hardwick, DG Harlow, EPJ Harvey, EL Holton, JA Hyde, AW Johnson, JF Johnson, JLV Kenyon, JG Lester, MD Lloyd-Hayes, MN Mansell, RI Matthews, RL Mayo, MT McEvilly, SM Michael, PM Morgan, PD Newman OBE, FM Norman, CA North, GJ Powell, AJW Powers, PD Price, AR Round, A Seldon, WC Skelton, J Stone, D Summers, EJ Swinglehurst, LC Tawn, A Warmington and SD Williams

32. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillors PA Andrews, ACR Chappell, PGH Cutter, TM James, RJ Phillips, P Rone and NE Shaw.

33. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

34. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

A copy of the public questions and written answers, together with supplementary questions asked at the meeting and their answers, is attached to the Minutes at Appendix 1.

35. ADOPTION OF THE HEREFORDSHIRE LOCAL PLAN - CORE STRATEGY 2011-2031

Council considered the adoption of the Herefordshire local plan core strategy 2011-2031 ("the core strategy").

The chairman stated that he had attended the cabinet meeting on 15 October which had discussed its recommendation to council on the adoption of the Strategy. A point of order had been raised at that meeting seeking assurance that a proper process had been followed in respect of the documentation produced for that meeting. He considered it appropriate that all members were advised of the response provided by the monitoring officer.

The monitoring officer confirmed that Council was being asked to consider the adoption of the core strategy available online at the link provided as modified by the main and minor modifications set out at appendix 2 and appendix 3 respectively of the report. All three documents had been published as part of the agenda papers within the required timescale. A further consolidated document had subsequently been published for ease of reference but that was not a document that the Council was being asked to adopt. She was satisfied that relevant procedural requirements had been met.

A member commented that the consolidated document that had been produced included several appendices to the Core Strategy. It was asked whether the Council was being asked to adopt those documents too, noting that they had not been published with the agenda papers five clear days in advance of the meeting. It was asked whether the situation left the Council vulnerable to challenge.

The Monitoring Officer confirmed that all the documents published in relation to the local plan were available via the link to the Council's website published in the agenda papers and had been published a least five clear days in advance of the meeting. Whilst it was open to anyone to challenge a decision of the Council she did not consider that a challenge made on the procedural grounds identified would be successful.

The Chairman then invited the assistant director, economic, environmental and cultural services to explain the adoption process in order that members were fully informed.

The assistant director outlined the process to date, the point that had now been reached, the outcome if Council approved the recommendation to adopt the Strategy, what would happen next and arrangements for review of the Plan.

Councillor Price, cabinet member – infrastructure proposed the motion. He outlined the process that had been followed since Council had agreed the draft plan in July 2013. Following the examination in public of the Plan the Inspector had required major modifications to be made. These had been produced and consulted on. A number of minor modifications had also been made. The Inspector had concluded that the Plan being recommended to council for adoption was sound.

Councillor AW Johnson – leader of the council seconded the motion.

(The meeting adjourned between 10.42 and 10.55 am to allow for production and circulation of paper copies of the recommendations made by Cabinet on the previous day.)

The recommendations made to Council by Cabinet on 15 October were circulated:

"That

- (a) the Herefordshire local plan core strategy 2011-2031 (at https://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/planning-and-building-control/planning-policy/corestrategy), incorporating the recommended main modifications (at appendix 2) and the schedules of minor modifications (at appendix 3) be adopted; and
- (b) delegated authority be given to the programme director growth to make any further minor modifications, (e.g. typographical) to ensure consistency with other development plan documentation."

A Member proposed that the wording of part b of the cabinet recommendation: "delegated authority be given to the programme director growth to make any further minor modifications, (e.g. typographical") be amended to read ("i.e typographical".)

The proposer and seconder of the motion accepted this amendment.

A further amendment was proposed by Councillor Powers and seconded by Councillor Bartlett:

That: recognising government planning guidance and the advice of the Inspector's Report, Council now commits to a full review of the whole Local Plan Core Strategy as soon as all the parts of the plan that were requested to be detached for separate

production – including Nutrient Management Action Plan, Minerals and Waste Strategy and Community Infrastructure Levy schedules – are all completed.

Councillor Powers, in proposing the amendment, stated that in his view it would be prudent to review the plan once all the documentation to which the amendment referred had been produced rather than wait until the end of five years before doing so.

The leader of the council opposed the amendment stating that approving the document as proposed offered the flexibility to review the documentation as the council saw fit.

The cabinet member – infrastructure commented that the plan was open to review at any point in accordance with the adoption process and he therefore did not support the amendment. He reiterated that the Inspector had concluded that the Plan was sound.

The following additional principal points were made on the amendment:

- The additional policies yet to be produced were central to the viability and delivery of the Plan. Council needed to be able to satisfy itself once these documents were complete that the Core Strategy as a whole was coherent. It was also questioned why, if review was acknowledged to be part of the process, there was any reason to oppose the amendment.
- A concern was expressed about the council's capacity to produce the additional documentation following reductions in staffing.
- The report to Council at paragraphs 13 and 14 acknowledged that a number of other documents were to be produced and that as with all strategies the plan would be periodically reviewed.

Councillor Bartlett, seconding the motion, expressed concern that a considerable amount of information relevant to the Plan as a whole was yet to be prepared and the Plan should therefore be reviewed as a whole as soon as the absent material had been produced.

A named vote was held on the amendment. The amendment was lost.

For (14) JM Bartlett, TL Bowes, J Hardwick, EPJ Harvey, MD Lloyd-Hayes, MN Mansell, RI Matthews, SM Michael, FM Norman, AJW Powers, A Seldon, D Summers, LC Tawn and A Warmington.

Against (28) BA Baker, WLS Bowen, H Bramer, CR Butler, BA Durkin, PJ Edwards, CA Gandy, DW Greenow, KS Guthrie, DG Harlow, EL Holton, JA Hyde, AW Johnson, JF Johnson, JG Lester, RL Mayo, PJ McCaull, MT McEvilly, PM Morgan, PD Newman, CA North, GJ Powell, PD Price, WC Skelton, J Stone, EJ Swinglehurst, DB Wilcox and SD Williams.

Abstain (3) PE Crockett, JLV Kenyon, and AR Round.

In the course of debating the proposal the following principal points were made:

 The risk management section of the report stated at paragraph 27 that there were no significant risks associated with adoption of the core strategy. It was questioned whether the Plan was affordable and deliverable, citing issues relating to water infrastructure and the potential effect on Special Areas of Conservation, the overreliance on funding from developers and the risk that the envisaged housing required to support the delivery of the plan would not be forthcoming, the uncertainty that the western relief road would be delivered, the absence of proposals for developing rail transport and the failure to create well paid jobs locally that would enable people to afford housing.

The cabinet member – infrastructure replied that the Plan provided support for business and the local economy. A report on options for rail transport would be available at the end of the year, although the initial indications were not promising.

- Adopting the Plan would strengthen the Planning Committee's powers to manage development and resist speculative applications. The weight the Committee had been required to give to the absence of a five year housing land supply would no longer apply.
- The Plan did not address the needs of Bromyard. It provided no road link between
 the A44 and the local industrial estate meaning that there would be continuing
 damage to Bromyard's historic core. Account had not been taken of a plan prepared
 by Bromyard and Winslow Town Council. It was unclear how the housing allocation
 for Bromyard would be accommodated.
- It was questioned whether the Plan was affordable in financial terms and whether there was the staffing resource to deliver it.
- Infrastructure was needed to support the proposed housing.
- The road infrastructure proposals were wrong. A western relief road would be four times more costly than an eastern relief road.
- The housing development proposed for Leominster was excessive with insufficient infrastructure and employment opportunities to support it. A relief road was needed. There would be congestion and increased air pollution in the Bargates area if the housing were to be constructed first. Note needed to be taken of the fact that it was proposed that development in Leominster would require no Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) contributions.
- The adoption of the Plan would allow the planning process to give weight to completed Neighbourhood Plans.
- The Plan did not consider health needs and the infrastructure needed to support an increased population with a growing number of elderly people.
- There were a number of weaknesses in what was a vulnerable Plan. The
 infrastructure was not in place to cope with the proposed housing growth. A number
 of key documents such as the nutrient management plan were yet to be prepared. A
 number of policies were high risk and difficult to achieve.
- There were concerns about the affordability and deliverability of the Plan. The Council had not agreed its CIL policies. However, funding from the CIL was significant for the delivery of every development.

- It was cautioned that the 25% of CIL that would be available locally as part of the Neighbourhood Plan process would be allocated for specific purposes under the CIL scheme not for any project a Town or Parish Council wanted.
- Members also needed to be mindful that under the National Planning Policy
 Framework any site allocated for development could be brought forward for housing.
 The Plan would allow sustainable growth.
- The cabinet member infrastructure commented that the adoption of the Plan was not the end of the process. It was recognised that a number of matters remained to be resolved. There was a complex process to secure infrastructure projects. Infrastructure requirements for individual projects would be assessed as part of the relevant planning application(s).
- The Plan gave insufficient weight to sustainability including sustainable transport and environmental considerations such as the effect of climate change.
- The Leader of the It's Our County Group highlighted that the implication of the change in wording in the Plan the Inspector had required, replacing references to indicative housing targets with minimum targets for housing growth, and the scope this afforded developers, remained to be seen. The Plan did not represent his Group's vision and he questioned if it was affordable or deliverable. The Plan represented a missed opportunity. The views of the public had been ignored. Reservations included the lack of weight given to sustainable transport and design standards, the absence of: a strategy for minerals and waste, the Community Infrastructure levy and Nutrient Management Plan and plans for the new university and hospital. He also questioned whether jobs would be created to enable people to afford homes, raising the possibility housing would be bought by elderly and retired people.
- The leader of Council spoke as seconder of the motion. He commented that the Plan ran until 2031 and clearly there would be change along the way. The Plan was affordable. He had received strong indications that the Government would support transport infrastructure proposals in the Plan. The provision of the right economic conditions would lead to the creation of jobs. A recent meeting with a number of large companies had been positive and further meetings were planned. The county needed to have a larger tax base. The development of the new university and a skilled workforce would also encourage businesses into the county. He noted that the development of a western relief road did not preclude the development of an eastern relief road as well.

In conclusion he thanked the cabinet member – infrastructure and members and officers past and present for their work in producing the Plan for adoption.

• The cabinet member – infrastructure commented that a more positive attitude was required to ensure the delivery of the Plan. Encouraging businesses would generate funding. In relation to environmental concerns he noted that a Nutrient Management Plan Board was in place involving all key organisations and this would ensure a sustainable Nutrient Management Plan was produced. Adopting the Core Strategy ensured that the County had a five year housing land supply. Adding to the thanks

given by the leader of the council he thanked his predecessor as cabinet member, RB Hamilton, for his work on the Plan.

A named vote was held and the proposal was carried.

For (29) BA Baker, WLS Bowen, TL Bowes, H Bramer, CR Butler, BA Durkin, CA Gandy, DW Greenow, KS Guthrie, DG Harlow, EL Holton, JA Hyde, AW Johnson, JF Johnson, JLV Kenyon, JG Lester, RL Mayo, PJ McCaull, MT McEvilly, PM Morgan, PD Newman, CA North, GJ Powell, PD Price, WC Skelton, J Stone, EJ Swinglehurst, DB Wilcox and SD Williams.

Against (none)

Abstain (16) JM Bartlett, PE Crockett, PJ Edwards, J Hardwick, EPJ Harvey, MD Lloyd-Hayes, MN Mansell, RI Matthews, SM Michael, FM Norman, AJW Powers, A Round, A Seldon, D Summers, LC Tawn and A Warmington.

RESOLVED

THAT:

- (a) the Herefordshire local plan core strategy 2011-2031 (at https://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/planning-and-building-control/planning-policy/core-strategy), incorporating the recommended main modifications (at appendix 2 to the report) and the schedules of minor modifications (at appendix 3 to the report) be adopted; and
- (b) delegated authority be given to the programme director growth to make any further minor modifications, (i.e. typographical) to ensure consistency with other development plan documentation

The meeting ended at 12.31 pm

CHAIRMAN

Question from Mr S Wegg-Prosser, Breinton

Question 1

Document trail re the main modifications and authorship

Could the cabinet member responsible for the core strategy please describe the process whereby the main modifications were written, passed to the inspector, commented on by members of the public, and responded to by the assistant director economic, environmental and cultural services? In particular, who wrote the first draft of the main modifications and did the inspector send comments to the assistant director economic, environmental and cultural services after she had received his responses?

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

As those who were present will recall, at the close of the hearing sessions the inspector requested that a schedule of modifications be prepared to reflect discussions at the hearings. This work was undertaken in the weeks following the close of the hearings. It was then reviewed and amended by the inspector before being published for consultation.

Further modifications were prepared following specific requests from the inspector, largely as a result of changes to national planning policy, and these in turn were also subject to consultation.

The inspector also asked the council to prepare a brief summary of and response to the comments received to the main modification consultations. The inspector did not make any further comment. This correspondence is available on the council's website

https://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/answer to question 1

https://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/planning-and-building-control/planning-policy/core-strategy/examination-of-the-herefordshire-local-plan-core-strategy/post-hearing-and-further-consultations/summary-of-modifications/main-modifications/summary-responses

Question from Mrs V Wegg-Prosser, Breinton

Question 2

The nutrient management plan (NMP) and the core strategy

Elements within the housing growth strategy are dependent on the NMP action plan (November 2014). This has the aspiration of ensuring that the SAC River Wye achieves favourable condition by 2027. However, as was acknowledged at the hearings in to the core strategy in February 2015, not all sections of the Wye and its tributaries such as the Lugg are currently in favourable condition. For consistency and assurance as to the council's obligations under the current Habitats and Water Framework directives, could the cabinet member responsible for the core strategy please confirm that MM031 (Leominster) also applies to MM017, MM018 and MM019, regarding the three strategic urban extensions in Hereford. The MM031 wording is as follows:

"Sections of the River Wye SAC where the water quality targets are already exceeded will be subject to measures to reduce nutrients in line with the targets. All new development proposals must not compromise the ability of the Nutrient Management Plan to deliver the necessary overall reductions along these stretches.

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The modification is clear that it would apply to all new development proposals irrespective of the location. However, water quality targets are exceeded on the River Lugg section of the special area of conservation (SAC). The urban extensions at Hereford are considered unlikely to affect the River Lugg section of the SAC.

Supplementary Question

As Councillor Price has confirmed that the policy modification MM031 refers to any area scheduled for possible development affecting any stretch of the River Wye SAC where nutrient levels are failing to show favourable condition, and as the urban extensions in Hereford will show such failures before 2027 once development starts, could Councillor Price please ensure the overarching nature of MM031 is added to MM017,MM 018 and MM019.

Answer from Councillor Price

The nutrient management plan will address this matter.

Question from Mr R Stow, Rowlestone

Question 3

River Wye special area of conservation (SAC)

The inspectors report (paragraph 52) confirms that one "significant area of risk" to the delivery of the local plan is the effect on the River Wye Special Area of Conservation (SAC).

The Wye and Usk Foundation has considerable expertise in environmental matters and the ecology of the River Wye. In their response dated 21st May 2015 to the main modifications consultation, the Foundation raised a number of major concerns including:

- the implications of the "no deterioration" provisions in the Habitats and Water Framework Directives
- the cumulative impact of the continuing development of intensive poultry units, due to the high volumes and nutrient intensity of poultry manure
- the adequacy of a Nutrient Management Plan with no funding available
- the risk of the European Commission bringing infraction proceedings

Will the council please write to the Wye and Usk Foundation and provide a detailed response to all the serious issues raised in their letter of 21st May 2015, place the council response in the public domain, and issue a news statement to confirm that they have done so?

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The letter from the Wye and Usk Foundation of 21 May 2015 was addressed to the inspector (and not Herefordshire Council) as part of the consultation upon the main modifications. The summary statements and response to the consultation comments prepared for the inspector are already in the public domain on the council's website.

The matters set out in the Wye and Usk Foundation letter were considered by the inspector in reaching her conclusions.

The Wye and Usk Foundation is acknowledged as being a key member of the Nutrient Management Plan (NMP) board established to implement the NMP actions and I look forward to working with all members of the NMP board on this important issue.

Question from Mr D King, Tillington

Question 4

The inspector's report states in paragraph 53 that "The plan identifies a new strategic road, the Hereford Relief Road, to be built to the west of the city to ensure there is capacity and mitigate the effect of transport on the town centre and the A49 trunk road which runs through Hereford, from the three Hereford UEAs (HD3, HD4 and HD5) and the Hereford City centre development (HD1 and HD2)."

Analysis of the most recent Census (2011) shows that there were 1.1 cars and vans per household available for private use in the Parish of Hereford, and 1.7 cars and vans per household available for private use in the surrounding Hereford Rural Housing Market Area. The core strategy will increase the numbers of houses in Hereford by a minimum of 26% (6,500), and will increase the numbers of houses in the surrounding Parishes by a minimum of 18% (1,870). Applying the 2011 Census figures for cars and vans per household, Hereford and its dependent hinterland are therefore likely to have, as a minimum, a further 10,000 cars and vans available for private use by 2031, whose owners will presumably be wanting to drive into Hereford to access its shops, jobs, schools, services and railway station. Could the cabinet member responsible for the core strategy please explain how he expects those vehicles to be driven into Hereford without creating the mother of all traffic jams every day, because the Hereford relief road can, at best, only enable the new residents to drive around it, and not into it?

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

As policy HD3 makes clear, the Hereford relief road is only one element of a package of measures which the council will look to deliver in Hereford.

The council's evidence base set out on the website demonstrates that the relief road will provide additional highway capacity. This will accommodate the growth in traffic associated with new development, enabling public transport, walking and cycling improvements on the existing network.

Question from Ms M Burns, Hereford

Question 5

The inspector in para 78 states that "Overarching policy SS6 seeks development to conserve and enhance both the natural and built environment. It lists a wide range of environmental components to be considered in the planning process to achieve the policy aim. This is justified by a comprehensive evidence base, including heritage, townscape, landscape, biodiversity, geodiversity and green infrastructure studies". However, the council's latest annual monitoring report states at para 11.4 that

"The Herefordshire Local Biodiversity Action Plan was updated in 2007. Herefordshire Council's Biodiversity Strategy 2007- 2010 needs to be rolled forward but there is currently no staff resource to do this...The current strategy can be viewed at: http://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/docs/Biodiversity_Strategy_191107.pdf.

A national biodiversity reporting website is now in place for each County called the Biodiversity Action Reporting System (BARS). This system was updated in 2012. There is currently insufficient staff resource to input to BARS."

This BAP is no longer available. In addition, the list of local wildlife sites provided in annex 8 of the draft core strategy has not been fully reviewed since selection in 1990, from evidence gathered in 1979, and is now very out of date.

Could the cabinet member please explain how it will provide a comprehensive and up to date evidence base around biodiversity; geodiversity and green infrastructure when there has been no staff resource to do this for a number of years now?

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The Herefordshire biodiversity action plan (BAP) was produced by a partnership which included Herefordshire Council. It is not accurate to say that there has been no staff resource 'for a number of years now' as a biodiversity partnership co-ordinator was employed by the council from 2006 – 2013. National funding for the BAP process was withdrawn in 2012 and has necessitated a different approach. The BAP is currently being reviewed and updated by a working group led by Herefordshire Wildlife Trust. Herefordshire Council is inputting to this review. The review will include consideration of how partners might utilise the UK's biodiversity action plan reporting system.

In the event that the local plan is adopted today conservation strategies, including the biodiversity strategy and guidance will be reviewed and updated.

It is recognised that the local wildlife sites require review. To this end, the council and other partners will continue to seek funding opportunities to support this work.

Supplementary Question

The cabinet member acknowledges that the evidence for wildlife sites in and around Herefordshire has not been updated since it was collected in 1979 and that no one has been employed since 2013 to deliver the county's biodiversity action plan. With the planning department regularly drawing in planning application fees significantly over budget in recent times, could the cabinet member please explain why the council is continuing to seek funding opportunities, rather than use the surplus on planning fees as intended and bring up to date the evidence base around biodiversity, geodiversity and green infrastructure?

Answer from Councillor Price

I will discuss with the Director to see if funding can be found from planning fees to update the records of wildlife sites.

Question from Mrs L Lewis, Hereford

Question 6

At para 89 the planning inspector notes that under the SHLAA (C25a) there is capacity within the existing City boundary to accommodate the balance of the housing growth not being delivered on the strategic urban developments. With so many sites now available in Hereford, such as the First Midland Bus depot; the Bath St Offices; the old Whitecross High School; land at Widemarsh common; as well as the "Urban Village" area in the centre of Hereford, would the cabinet member

please confirm the level of housing that the council believes can be delivered on SHLAA sites within the existing City boundary, including those mentioned above? For clarity and avoidance of any confusion I would appreciate it if he would please list the number of dwellings by each site, clearly differentiating between "Brownfield" and greenfield sites."

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The strategic housing land availability assessment (SHLAA) element of the evidence base is regularly updated. The latest published SHLAA (which includes schedules of individual sites) can be seen on the council website.

A revised SHLAA for Hereford is expected to be published in the very near future which will provide the information requested.

Question from Mr A Bridges, Hereford

Question 7

Main modification 08 regarding policy SS4 on movement and transportation has been amended by the inspector to make explicit reference that "Herefordshire Council will work with the Highways Agency, Network Rail, bus and train operators". The private business park at Moreton-on-Lugg has been able to remove over 178,000 HGV movements off Hereford roads by opening up a freight rail head.

What progress is Herefordshire Council making to deliver either a freight or passenger services by rail into its own employment site at Rotherwas to reduce vehicle movements on Hereford roads?

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The council has commissioned technical studies to assess the benefits and costs associated with the re-introduction of passenger and rail freight services into Rotherwas. An initial assessment of this proposal indicated that it would not attract sufficient passengers for a service to operate on a commercial basis and hence would require ongoing subsidy. A further assessment has been commissioned and the outcome of that work is due to be considered later in the year. The Enterprise Zone has agreed to protect land to keep the option of future rail freight access open but it is not aware of any commercial interest in such a scheme.

Question from Mrs E Morawiecka, Breinton

Question 8

The inspector notes that "it is likely that funding towards the HRR (Hereford Relief Road) would come forward through developer contributions where appropriate" (Para 53). For any developer contributions to be available for the delivery of infrastructure the council needs to have a Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) charging system in place. As CIL cannot be charged on development until a charging system has been adopted when does Herefordshire Council anticipate that it will be in a position to start collecting CIL?

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

At this stage it is anticipated that approval will be sought to consult upon CIL in December 2015. This will include revised and updated CIL levy charges. The outcome of the consultation will inform the council's decision to approve a CIL scheme before it is submitted for independent examination.

Supplementary Question

As the Cabinet member recently informed the Council, in the last 18 months 2,068 dwellings have been approved by Herefordshire Council. At the Examination in Public it was made clear that many more developments are in the process of coming forward for approval before the Levy is in place. How will Herefordshire Council secure funding for the infrastructure identified in the plan, in particular the Western Relief Road, if it is unable to recover Community Infrastructure Levy on the major developments proposed in the Core Strategy, especially as CIL Cannot be backdated?

Answer from Councillor Price

Discussions have taken place with the Highways Agency, Department of Transport and the Local Enterprise Partnership about Road Infrastructure for 2020-2025. Funding for the western bypass is expected to be secured from Government.

Question from Mrs J Morris, Hereford

Question 9

The inspectors report recognises that there is a total affordable housing need across Herefordshire of, 3,457 homes in the period 2012-17 but this is "highly unlikely to be achieved" (para 32). For this reason the core strategy has to build a minimum of 16,500 homes across Herefordshire, well above the recognised objectively assessed need of 15,400 new homes, to try and deliver the affordable housing element.

With Herefordshire Council owning so much land and vacant buildings, including a number of brownfield sites across Hereford, what steps are being taken by the council to provide affordable and social housing on land it owns, in order to deliver much needed affordable homes now, rather than in 10 to 15 years?"

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The inspector recognises that a target of 16,500 homes is an appropriate target that would meet objectively assessed needs, affordability is only one element of determining an appropriate housing target.

The plan sets out a range of policies to deliver affordable housing which will be operated following adoption of the plan. Within this context the council is actively reviewing its portfolio of land to determine which can be brought forward to help meet housing needs.

Supplementary Question

I thought the Core Strategy local plan process over the last five years had been to plan for the future of the County and to identify delivery of new housing, including affordable housing for young families. As Herefordshire Council is a significant landowner, particularly of sites in the City, what steps are being taken by the Council in the next 5 years to address the current need to provide 3.457 affordable homes?

Answer from Councillor Price

The Council takes delivery of affordable housing seriously and will pursue such development through the Plan. Sites owned by the Council including brownfield sites will be a priority for affordable and other housing.

Question from Mr R Palgrave, How Caple

Question 10

The planning inspector in her report on the core strategy notes that the Hereford relief road

"is not identified in the Council's Local Transport Plan [C46a] as planned infrastructure, the funding is not secure and it is not part of Highways England (HE) Road Investment Strategy for 2015 – 2020... and there is a high degree of uncertainty about whether the HRR is viable and can be achieved within the plan period", and also that:

"the submission Plan policy HD3 (Hereford Movement Policy) relating to movement failed to emphasise the importance of achieving and promoting sustainable transport to help address demand".

Will the cabinet member please detail Herefordshire Council's plans for investing in sustainable transport infrastructure to address the demand from their housing growth proposals, giving estimates of funding amounts and timescales.

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The council has made substantial investments in sustainable transport since the introduction of the local transport planning system in 2001. Most recently, it has completed the Hereford Connect 2 Greenway cycle scheme which comprises a new river bridge providing direct access to the Hereford Enterprise Zone.

Our plans for further investment in sustainable transport infrastructure and behavioural change campaigns comprise funding from the local transport plan (LTP) block grant, local revenue contributions towards promotional campaigns, developer contributions and as elements of major schemes which are being delivered as packages. Subject to central government funding streams remaining, over the period of the core strategy it is anticipated some £15m of LTP block grant will be allocated to sustainable transport measures. Additional funds will be secured through S106 contributions, local revenue contributions and specific capital allocations will be identified and delivered as part of major scheme packages.

Supplementary Question

Could the cabinet member explain the plans for sustainable transport infrastructure, scheme costs and their timescale?

Answer from Councillor Price

I will provide a written answer.

Written Answer

The previous answer outlined the overall approach which the council intends to take to the delivery of sustainable transport infrastructure to address the demands arising from the housing proposals contained within the core strategy. The delivery of such infrastructure must be coordinated with

the delivery of housing proposals to meet future local needs. The council's Local Transport Plan sets out the overall strategy for delivering improvements for pedestrians, cyclists and public transport. However, the details of individual schemes within the vicinity of new housing developments will be subject to confirmation through the planning process and informed by detailed transport assessments which potential developers will be expected to produce in support of their applications for planning permission. It is therefore not possible at this stage to provide specific scheme costs and delivery timescales.

Question from Mrs P Churchward, Breinton

Question 11

".In April 2015 the leader of Herefordshire Council sent to all parish councils a letter written on behalf of the cabinet.

This letter was to the planning inspector as part of the consultation on the main modifications to the core strategy. The letter asked for changes to be made to the way in which a minimum target of 5,300 houses was to be allocated to rural areas. The allocation changes could result in some villages having to accept at least a 60% growth in new homes. Despite the high profile of this letter, the planning inspector has not taken on board the cabinet's request.

The main modifications were apparently written by Herefordshire Council's own planning department, under the control of the cabinet member with responsibility for forward planning at that time.

If the cabinet letter was a genuine attempt to change the rural areas housing allocation formula (and nothing to do with the then impending elections), what are the reasons for the cabinet to recommend this plan to full Council now, when the changes they requested have not yet been implemented? "

Answer from Councillor P Price cabinet member infrastructure

The reasons for recommending the adoption of the core strategy to Council are set out in the report.

I acknowledge that the rural policies resulted in significant debate; the cabinet response to the main modifications consultation addressed concerns expressed at that time.

It is however erroneous to state that the representations made by cabinet during that consultation have not been acted upon; I would refer Mrs Churchward to the schedule of minor modifications, in particular E.201-E215, which incorporate those amendments suggested by cabinet. Such changes are referred to in paragraph 4 of the inspector's report. I would confirm that modifications were drafted at the request of the inspector and were not under my control.

Supplementary Question

How was it decided that amendments were minor rather than major?

Answer from Councillor Price

I have been assured that the Inspector agreed what amendments would be classed as major amendments and what amendments could be classed as minor amendments.